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THE OFFICIAL MINUTES

The Big Bend Community College Board of Trustees held a regular Board meeting on Tuesday, October 23, 2007, at 7:00 p.m. in the ATEC Hardin Community Room in Building 1800 on the Big Bend Community College campus.

1.
Call to Order


Chair Katherine Kenison called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.


Present:
Bob Holloway

Felix Ramon

Katherine Kenison

Mike Blakely

Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta

2.
Introduction   
There were no introductions.

3.
Consent Agenda

a) Approval of Minutes for the 8/28, 29, 30/07 Retreat meeting and the 9/11/07 Study Session Minutes and the 9/11/07 Regular Board Meeting Minutes (A); b) Achieving the Dream Update (I); c) Assessment Update (I); d) Accreditation Report (I); e) Capital Project Report (I); f) Enrollment Report (I); g) Childcare Update (I); h) Personnel Report (I); i) Donations Report (A); j) Crime Statistics (I); k) Advisory Committee List (A); l) Quarterly Budget Update (I).

MOTION 07-38:
Trustee Felix Ramon moved to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  Trustee Bob Holloway seconded the motion, and the motion carried.
4.
Remarks

Public Comment – None

ASB President Matt Boyce reported ASB has noticed a trend of increased attendance at all of their events so far this quarter.  The Back-to-School BBQ had over 360 people in attendance. Activities at the BBQ included a balloon artist, who is now our new ASB Treasurer, an airbrush tattoo artist and a caricature artist. The band was great and everyone seemed to have such a good time, that seating almost became a problem.  The following week ASB held a Potato Bar fest and again had a record turnout of 197 people.

Mr. Boyce also reported great success when the Human Race Machine was on campus October 15-19.  Many students, faculty and staff checked out what they would look like if they were of a different race and at different ages.

October 18 ASB held a family event, sponsoring a ventriloquist and invited students and their children to attend.

ASB has also been involved with half-time entertainment at the home volleyball games, holding a remote control car contest on either side of the net. The attendance at the volleyball matches has really improved this year.

Lastly, Mr. Boyce informed the Board of upcoming ASB events. Free bowling night will be held November 1 at Lake Bowl.  A blood & marrow drive will occur the next week. A Stir-fry-fest will be held on Tuesday, Nov. 13, featuring the Japanese Drummers, One World Taiko.

Classified Staff Representative Kathy Aldrich shared news from the classified staff.  Ms. Aldrich reported that 22 employees total attended five trainings, one Seminar, two Webinars, one in-service, a safety meeting and a conference.  The details of those educational opportunities are as follows:

· Tom Willingham attended Course Technology Training to help students learn Microsoft applications.  (SAM 2007) 

· Ana Ellsworth attended the Statewide 211 System on 9/4/07 at Samaritan Healthcare.  

· T.C. Bergen, Randy Fish, Jim Tincher, Lupe Hernandez, Todd Davis, Brad Beuckman, Dave Frueh, Garry Helvy, Nancy Theis, Valerie Mestdaugh and Susan Nichols attended mock evacuation training on Sept 12th.

· Robin Arriaga attended Website Maintenance Training and a TALX-Unemployment Webinar at BBCC.

· Karen Okerlund attended the COHE Seminar – Vocational Services via Northwest TeleHealth on September 14, 2007 at Samaritan Hospital.

· Ana Ellsworth attended WorkFirst In-Service and an In Service Training BBCC.

· Teresa Curran attended the Northwest Interlibrary Loan Conference on September 20th and 21st at Portland, Oregon.

· Sergio Cervantes, and Susan Nichols attended a Safety Meeting on September 20 at BBCC.

· Margie Lane attended a S.A.T. supervisors training on September 27 (Webinar).

Faculty Association President Mike O’Konek reported faculty news that was submitted to him.  John Heflin, High School Automotive Instructor, is involved in an ongoing teacher certification competency block program that continues for 18 months.

Aviation Instructor John Swedburg submitted that he has been traveling to Seattle area high schools recruiting students.  He has visited six career fairs representing 17 high schools.  Interest in the Aviation program has rebounded to the pre-September 11th level.  Dan Moore, AMT Instructor, has been traveling to Basin area high schools recruiting Aviation Science students.

Daneen Berry-Guerin and Pat Teitzel submitted information that the OIT and BMS have moved from Windows XP to Windows Vista and from Office 2003 to Office 2007.  They will assist BBT with faculty and staff training.

Ryann Leonard, Psychology Instructor, submitted the report that faculty are taking safety seriously and a campus wide evacuation drill occurred October 23, 2007.

Max Heinzmann, Counselor, reported that he represented BBCC at the fall FACTC (SBCTC’s Faculty Association of Community and Technical Colleges) meeting.  FACTC has hosted four Tools for Teaching conferences and New Faculty Institutes.  This year they will participate in the 2008 Pacific Northwest Higher Education Teaching and Learning Conference.  From a statewide perspective, the FACTC group is also concerned about the growing shortage of qualified applicants for faculty positions.  It is suggested that many of the qualified applicants choose to go to K-12 due to the salary.  Lastly, Mr. Heinzmann reported he will be attending a Law Enforcement & Domestic Violence Training sponsored by Grant and Adams counties law enforcement.

Mike O’Konek and Chuck Cox, Automotive Instructors attended alternative fuels training in Portland.  The auto program will be hosting two FFA contests- Skills USA and VICA.  Mr. O’Konek and Mr. Cox will accompany their students to the Seattle Auto Show November 1 on a BBCC bus.

Shawn McDaniel, Welding Instructor, submitted information regarding his attendance at the Washington Welding Instructors Association meeting.  They discussed industry-training needs, attended a tradeshow and toured the BP Cherry Point refinery.  Gordon Kaupp, Welding Instructor, attended the Summer I-BEST Institute at Green River Community College.

Linda Thimot, Psychology Instructor, reported that she, Ryann Leonard, Gene Donat, and Dennis Knepp are starting a pilot study to measure students in their intro classes at the beginning, middle, and end of the quarter to establish normal curves for all four of the academic institutional goals.  

Art Instructor Rie Palkovic reported that Fran Palkovic had a solo exhibition at the Soap Lake Art Museum (SLAM) from October 6-26, 2007.  Ms. Palkovic was invited to be in a show in San Diego at Crossing Tracks Gallery.  Mr. & Mrs. Palkovic are also in a traveling show called River of Memory.

Developmental Studies Instructor David Hammond reported that he and Developmental English Instructor Gail Erickson devised an ITV College Survival class, HDV 100.  They taught the class four weeks before regular fall classes started and there were 16 students enrolled from outlying communities.  A school in Glenwood heard about the class and some of their students participated in Ms. Erickson’s class.  Mr. Hammond also spent the summer researching the progression from English 99 through English 101.  He is presenting an idea before Instructional Council regarding students who don’t need the entire English 99 class.

English Instructor Steve Close reported that he worked on assessment projects this summer including the pre-visit report, which was sent to the evaluators in preparation for the 5th year interim accreditation visit.  During the fall term he has been working with students at a new distance education location in Mattawa.

Dennis Knepp, Philosophy Instructor, rewrote his Logic Handbook for his PHL 220.  Several years ago he stopped requiring students to purchase a textbook and offered a handbook with a collection of worksheets for a greatly reduced price.  This summer he added his lectures to the book, which has grown to 150 pages.  The students purchase the handbook for $10 rather than a traditional textbook for approximately $100.

Jennifer Brooks, Mandy Mann and Lisa Corsie, Nursing Instructors, attended a one-week new educators boot camp this summer.  They learned about organizing class information, syllabi, objectives, outcomes and problem solving with challenging students.  Lisa Corsie also took the Primary Care Paramedic Exam in August after completing a year long weekend course.  She also attended a one-day skills training at Central Washington Hospital and volunteered to teach an advanced cardiac life support class at Samaritan Hospital.

John Peterson, Chemistry Instructor, reported that he will be attending the Washington College Chemistry Teachers’ Association meeting in Leavenworth the end of October.

President Bonaudi stated this was an impressive list of activities.  He went on to say that the faculty members were great with the accreditation team.  He also expressed his appreciation for Mr. Knepp’s development of a handbook which saves the students money.  Mike O’Konek and Chuck Cox have also developed handbooks for their students which cost $5.  Trustee Katherine Kenison asked Mr. O’Konek to pass along a thank you to Ms. Rie Palkovic for her students’ participation in an art demonstration during Star Night.  Trustee Bob Holloway also thanked Mr. Boyce and Ms. Alporque for their participation in Star Night activities.

VP Ken Turner reserved his comments for the E-5 Climate Ends Statement Monitoring Report.

VP Mike Lang invited Dean Clyde Rasmussen to describe the upcoming Advisory Committee dinner.  Dean Rasmussen reported the dinner will be held Thursday, October 25 at 6:30 pm.  

5. 
Exceptional Faculty Award
Zachariah Tanko, was awarded a $2,000 Exceptional Faculty Award to participate in a 10-week Faculty and Student Team (FaST) internship program at the Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory.  He presented information regarding his experience.  Two students, Mike Smith and Mike Dorr, accompanied Mr. Tanko.  The research project they worked on involved using different applications to reduce the space and energy usage of 500 computers to equal the space and energy usage of 150 computers.  Mr. Tanko stated it was a very encouraging atmosphere with eleven Nobel Laureates in attendance.  The students enjoyed this real life work experience.  

President Bonaudi presented Mr. Tanko with a check for $2,000.  Trustee Katherine Kenison thanked Mr. Tanko for taking the time to attend this faculty enriching internship.

6.
2007-08 Operating Budget Amendment

The Trustees discussed the 2007-08 Operating Budget Amendment in detail during the Study Session earlier in the afternoon.

MOTION 07-39:
Trustee Felix Ramon moved to approve the 2007-08 Operating Budget Amendment as presented.  Trustee Bob Holloway seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

7.
2007-08 Proprietary Budget

The Trustees discussed the 2007-08 Proprietary Budget in detail during the Study Session earlier in the afternoon.

MOTION 07-40:
Trustee Felix Ramon moved to approve the 2007-08 Proprietary Budget as presented.  Trustee Mike Blakely seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

8.
E-5 Climate Ends Statement Monitoring Report

President Bonaudi highlighted the new format of the Monitoring Report.  Valerie Kirkwood, Assistant the President for Research, Planning and Government Affairs, stated this is the first of six yearly reports and it describes the safe and welcoming environment of the campus.  Data for this reports is taken from students, community members and employee exit interviews.  The Academic Master Plan outcomes for this report include: Facility Security, Instruction Safety, Workplace Safety, Positive Public/Staff Interaction, and A Tolerant and Safe Learning Environment.  The outcomes and results of each of these AMP sections are included in the report.  Most of the changes to this report for the 2007-08 academic year are regarding safety and security.  Ms. Kirkwood asked VP Turner to discuss some of those changes.

VP Turner announced the BBCC Safety Committee has a fresh new multi-fronted approach.  Dr. Ryann Leonard is the spokesperson.  The People Based Safety Program has been instituted on campus.  The National Incident Management System (NIMS), which is driven by the Incident Command System (ICS), provides structure to the safety efforts.  BBCC recently received a notice from the Grant County Emergency Management Agency that we are qualified to apply for Federal Grants due to our compliance with NIMS.

After participating in mock drills a campus wide evacuation drill was issued by Dr. Bonaudi earlier today, reported VP Turner.  

The organization of security personnel has been revised.  The savings from the revision of the position vacated by Tony Stone is funding the addition of two part-time security positions in the dorms.  The campus wide security personnel will be integrated with dorm security and they will be based in the dorms.  Job announcements are currently open for security positions.

VP Turner described the system-wide momentum building behind campus safety and security issues.  Washington State Community and Technical College (WACTC) Presidents will be considering a legislative budget request presentation requesting the allocation of $8.5 million dollars for communicating during safety or security incidents.  There is discussion around creating a council attached to the Business Affairs Commission (BAC) to discuss communication options in disaster situations. 

Trustee Mike Blakely asked if there is a communication system to note students who may be prone to violence.  VP Turner replied that there is a greater awareness of the role of the counselors in Student Services, and there is heightened awareness of suspicious student behavior.  President Bonaudi responded that instructors and students can be made aware of registered sex offenders on campus.  However, confidentiality issues do limit some disclosures. 

VP Mike Lang stated we are fortunate to be in a small rural campus and we have great students.  Trustee Mike Blakely stated the students and faculty rate the college climate as good.  Mr. O’Konek stated he has a student who previously attended a school on the west side and he indicated BBCC customer service especially in Financial Aid and the Library is very good.  President Bonaudi stated the students see good behavior modeled by BBCC employees.  The appreciation the Board expresses regarding being people focused influences the entire campus.

MOTION 07-41:
Trustee Mike Blakely moved to approve the 2007-08 Monitoring Report on the Climate as presented.  Trustee Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

A five-minute break was called at 8:05 p.m.  Immediately following the break the Board adjourned to Executive Session at 8:10 p.m. for 20 minutes to discuss items provided for in RCW 42.30.110 (1): (b) to consider the selection of a site or the acquisition of real estate by lease or purchase; (c) to consider the minimum price at which real estate will be offered for sale or lease.  At 8:30 p.m. the Board extended the Executive Session for 15 minutes.  The meeting was reconvened at 8:45 p.m. with no action taken during executive session.

9.
Assessment of Board Activity

Trustee Felix Ramon reported his recent college related activities.  He met with the President to discuss Foundation member recruiting.  He attended the ACCT Conference. He also reported that he attended lunch with the accreditation visitors, the Fine Arts Building Groundbreaking and Star Night on October 16.  He attended the Foundation Board meeting and asked the group to consider membership recruitment as a topic.  He also met with the 40/8 group about nurse training scholarships.  He stated he received a two-page letter from Trisha Schwartz, a worthy recipient of Trustee Scholarship funds, relaying her appreciation and desire to assist other students in the future.

Trustee Ramon invited his Trustee colleagues to the Foundation Board meeting and dinner on January 10, 2008.  

During the ACCT Conference, Trustee Ramon attended workshops on Trustee responsibilities: making community colleges accessible, affordable and accountable.  He compared it to our Gear Up, Upward Bound and AtD efforts on steroids.  He stated that he was impressed that BBCC is already initiating actions that were discussed.  He discussed the positive outcomes of frequent student contact and common course numbering to ensure students receive benefit from all credits taken. 

Trustee Mike Blakely reported his activities included attending the September 11 Board Study Session.  He also reviewed the 5th year accreditation report and attended the luncheon with the accreditation visitors.  On that same date he attended the Fine Arts Building Groundbreaking and Star Night with his wife and Mrs. Fred Huston and Mrs. Lisa Karstetter.  Trustee Blakely stated that he shared the 2007-08 Climate Monitoring Report with the Quincy School District Board to provide a model for Board development.  He facilitated a newspaper interview regarding a local BBCC student.  He spoke with Quincy community members regarding their availability to serve as advisor committee members.  He submitted a guest editorial to the Quincy newspaper supporting HJR 4204 (written as an individual but identified by the editor as a retired teacher and a BBCC Trustee).  Lastly, Trustee Blakely discussed additional funding to retain community college presidents with Representative Warnick.

Learning about the Hispanic population and assisting Elizabeth Chen’s campaign for the ACCT Board was the highlight of the ACCT Conference for Trustee Blakely.

Trustee Bob Holloway reported his activities for the preceding month.  He attended Fall Fest and the ACCT Conference in San Diego.  He spoke in Quincy about scholarships available.  He also talked with President Bonaudi regarding BBCC support for the Doolittle playground project on the base.  He spoke about a contribution to the BBCC Foundation Milepost 177 in lieu of payment for aerial photos.   Trustee Holloway attended a Moses Lake Car Club and discussed a $1,000 BBCC automotive program scholarship.  He invited Lisa Karstetter from Yahoo!, Bruce Eisele from Intuit, and David Mayhak from Microsoft to use BBCC facilities for meetings and training.  October 16 Trustee Holloway attended the accreditation luncheon at BBCC as well as the Fine Arts Groundbreaking and Star Night.  Lastly, he spoken with an individual regarding founding a scholarship fund and he spoke with a representative of Cenex regarding a campus tour.

Trustee Holloway shared information from the ACCT Conference.  He learned that in California 43,000 community college graduates go on to universities and 140,000 BA graduates go to community colleges for training.   He also relayed information he received regarding public/private partnerships (PPP).  A PPP refers to a contractual agreement formed between a public agency and a private sector entity for the delivery of public facility infrastructure.  The demand for all types of infrastructure is at an all time high.  The need is not being met by relying on traditional contractual relationships between the public owners and the private entities delivering the infrastructure.  Increasingly, public agencies are turning to the private sector for financing, design, construction and operation of these projects.  This privatized delivery method offers the prospect of building less expensive, higher quality facilities in shorter periods of time than is currently possible through traditional management and funding.   PPP benefits include shortened construction schedules, lower lifecycle costs, and the financial risk is shifted to the private sector.  

Trustee Cecilia DeLuna Gaeta reported that she attended Fall Fest, the ACCT Conference in San Diego, Star Night, the Fine Arts Building Groundbreaking, and the Accreditation luncheon.  She reported that the highlight of the ACCT Conference for her was realizing that we have a great institution from the top down and the bottom up.  Rural community colleges struggle with budget and that encourages problem solving to enhance activities.  She also learned about a Latino community college that was involved in segregation issues prior to Brown vs. the Board of Education.  

Trustee Katherine Kenison reported that she attended lunch with the accreditation visitors, attended the Fine Arts Building Groundbreaking and Star Night on October 16. She also attended the Welding Open House.  She also attended the ACCT Conference.

The points she took from the ACCT Conference workshops included developing partnerships with emerging employees.  Workshops emphasized the importance of College Trustees understanding their market.  She indicated she would like to follow up with this by becoming more involved with the advisory committees.  She also attended a roundtable for community college attorneys and they discussed free speech in the classroom.

Trustee Katherine Kenison congratulated President Bonaudi on his recent election to board membership of the Washington Campus Compact.

10. Next Regularly Scheduled Meeting


The next regularly scheduled BBCC Board Meeting is November 27, 2007, at 1:30 p.m. in the Hardin Community Room.

MOTION 07-42:
Trustee Mike Blakely moved to authorize an appraisal of the Conservation District property for under $5,000.  Trustee Bob Holloway seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

11.
Miscellaneous 

President Bonaudi reported several items.  He announced that the Grant County Journal featured a very nice picture of the Fine Arts Building Groundbreaking.

Governor Gregoire reappointed Trustee Bob Holloway.

During the recent 5th Year Interim Accreditation visit the accreditation visitors extended a commendation to the Board for their involvement and leadership.  They also gave a commendation to the entire BBCC faculty and staff for embracing assessment.  There was one recommendation regarding how the goals are listed in the catalog, which is easily modified.

Trustee Mike Blakely stated the positive accreditation comments will be good information for the newspaper following the official report issued after the Winter NWCCU meeting.

The evacuation drill earlier in the day went very well under Ken Turner’s guidance.  The entire campus of 25 buildings was evacuated of nearly 1500 students and employees in 14 minutes.  President Bonaudi complimented the faculty for impressing upon their students the seriousness of the situation.  Two debriefings will be held to discuss what went well and the obstacles discovered.

President Bonaudi announced that adjunct faculty member, Mr. Loren Fitting, passed away on campus September 25, 2007.  He was a very active member of the community and the Principal of North Elementary School.  He will be greatly missed.

Trustee Felix Ramon encouraged his fellow Board members to attend Business After Hours functions and additional meetings with community leaders.  President Bonaudi indicated he could provide upcoming community meeting dates to the Board for their consideration

The meeting adjourned at 9:35 p.m.

    Katherine Kenison, Chair


ATTEST:

 William C. Bonaudi, Secretary
